



 MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
July 18, 2012
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Authority Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order at 10: 40 a.m.

The following members of the Authority were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Patrick Bell



Dr. Michael Gargano


Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Williams


The following members were absent:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Ms. Maurice Durbin


Mr. Tony Falterman



Mr. Marc Guichard



Sen. Eric Lafleur



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Stephen Toups

Eleven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority to order.


The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:


Mr. Travis Lavigne


Ms. Barbara Baier


Dr. Sandra Harper


Mr. Jimmy Long


Mr. John Williams

Five members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Dr. Gargano to the Executive Committee of the Authority.
The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Ms. Rhonda Bridevaux


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’

Ms. Alice Brown


Ms. Wendy Dalawari


Mr. Kelvin Deloch

Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul

Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts


Mr. Gus Wales

Mr. Murphy arrived at the meeting in progress.

Under introductions and announcements, Ms. Amrhein announced that the Proxy for the State Superintendent of Education, Mr. Salter, will no longer serve on the Commission or Authority.  Mr. Lavigne stated that Mr. Salter has voluntarily left the Louisiana Department of Education.  Mr. Lavigne noted that Mr. Salter submitted a letter of appreciation to the Commission and Authority members and complimented their professionalism.


Ms. Amrhein announced that Mr. Marc Guichard, Southern University System, will be serving as the student representative on the Commission and Authority.   

 The minutes of the May 16, 2012 Executive Committee of the Authority meeting were presented for review and approval.  Ms. Baier made a motion for approval.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the START Outreach Report for May and June 2012.  Mr. Roberts reported that two START marketing events were conducted.  One event was at the Mall of Louisiana and the second at the St. Charles Parish Center. 
 Mr. Roberts announced that the Vital Registry has approved the inclusion of START brochures to be mailed with birth certificates to parents of babies born in Louisiana.  He stated there are approximately 65,000 births in the state of Louisiana per year.  

Mr. Roberts stated that the month of September is “College Savings Month”.  He noted that agency staff will participate in a joint media tour with the Department of Revenue and the Office of State Treasurer to promote the tax benefits of the START Saving Program.   

Ms. Amrhein stated the Assistant Executive Director for Outreach and College Access (formerly Outreach and Marketing) position has been extended by the Civil Service Commission for five additional years.  Ms. Amrhein explained the title change incorporates the large college access focus and the removal of the marketing piece for student loans.
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for the period ending June 30, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this report shows the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ noted the report shows the active accounts and inactive accounts that were closed and the reasons for closing.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for June 2012 and the 5 year average for June.  She noted the reason for the large increase in accounts opened for the month of June is due to the GEAR Up Rewards for Success accounts being included.  She stated that of the 526 START accounts opened in June, 280 are GEAR Up accounts.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which gives investment options for all of the funds offered to START account owners.  The report shows the level of risk/reward for each fund and the number of participants in each. 
Dr. Boutte’ presented a quarterly report of the average annual returns by investment option.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented a report which shows the active START accounts by parish as of June 30, 2012.

Ms. Amrhein presented a report which provides the Earning Enhancement Appropriation for the 2012-2013 State Fiscal Year.  Ms. Amrhein stated the language provides an amount not to exceed $1,700,000 to be deposited in the Louisiana Student Tuition Assistance and Revenue Trust Program’s Enhancement Fund.  

Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider publication of Final Rule to amend Section 315 of the START Saving Program Rules to add interest rates to be applied to deposits and earning enhancements in eligible accounts for the year ending December 31, 2010, and for the year ending December 31, 2011.  Dr. Gargano made a motion to approve.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Authority consider Rulemaking to amend Section 107 to change the definition of “eligible educational institution”.  Mr. Lavigne stated this rulemaking is in result of Act 658 of the 2012 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature authored by Senator Eric Lafleur.  Mr. Eldredge explained this aligns the state college saving program with the provisions of Section 529 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).  He explained this will allow students to use their START money at any school which is Title IV eligible.  
Dr. Harper asked what the term “pre-accredited” means which is listed in the background information among requirements to receive US Department of Education approval?  Dr. Tremblay stated the Federal Government calls “pre-accreditation” candidacy.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


There being no further business, Mr. Williams made a motion to adjourn at 10:55a.m.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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